

Universidade de Aveiro Departamento de Biologia 2014

Ricardo Jorge SilvaMercurycontaminationandoxidativestressPereiraresponses in the eye of wild fish (*Liza aurata*)

Contaminação por mercúrio e respostas de stresse oxidativo nos olhos de peixes selvagens (*Liza aurata*)

DECLARAÇÃO

Declaro que este relatório é integralmente da minha autoria, estando devidamente referenciadas as fontes e obras consultadas, bem como identificadas de modo claro as citações dessas obras. Não contém, por isso, qualquer tipo de plágio quer de textos publicados, qualquer que seja o meio dessa publicação, incluindo meios eletrónicos, quer de trabalhos académicos.



Ricardo Jorge SilvaMercurycontaminationandoxidativestressPereiraresponses in the eye of wild fish (*Liza aurata*)

Contaminação por mercúrio e respostas de stresse oxidativo nos olhos de peixes selvagens (*Liza aurata*)

Dissertação apresentada à Universidade de Aveiro para cumprimento dos requisitos necessários à obtenção do grau de Mestre em Toxicologia e Ecotoxicologia, realizada sob a orientação científica da Doutora Patrícia Alexandra Oliveira Pereira Kowalski, investigadora de pós-doutoramento da Universidade de Aveiro, e do Professor Doutor Mário Guilherme Garcês Pacheco, Professor Auxiliar do Departamento de Biologia da Universidade de Aveiro) da Universidade de Aveiro.

PTDC/MAR/114114/2009 NEUTOXMER

"Mysteries don't lose their poetry because they are solved: The solution often turns out more beautiful than the puzzle."

- Richard Dawkins

o júri

presidente

Professor Doutor Carlos Miguez Barroso, Professor Auxiliar da Universidade de Aveiro

Doutora Joana Raimundo Pimenta, Investigadora de Pós-Doutoramento do Instituto Português do Mar e da Atmosfera.

Doutora Patricia Alexandra Oliveira Pereira Kowalski, Bolseira de Pós-Doutoramento da Universidade de Aveiro.

acknowledgements I would like to thank the University of Aveiro for providing the conditions necessary for me to perform this research.

My supervisors, Doutor Mário Pacheco and Doutora Patrícia Pereira for the infallible patience, impeccable orientation and the immense gift of knowledge given throughout these last two years. Sofia, Fátima, Ana, Olívia and Rodrigo for the endless support, guidance and assistance that played a key part in the making of this research and thesis.

My parents for providing me with the resources and excellent upbringing that allowed and encouraged me to pursue my academic goals.

I would also like to thank my closest friends, and family for always believing in me, and my fantastic girlfriend Párástu Oskoei for that exuberant cheerfulness that plays a great part in maintaining my daily mental sanity.

Finally, to Moonshade, my second family, for all the good times past and yet to come.

Under thy shade, Tree of Wisdom

palavras-chave

mercúrio, contaminação, peixes, *Liza aurata*, resposta antioxidante, stress oxidativo, bioacumulação

resumo

Todos os animais usam os olhos para monitorizar o ambiente circundante e manter a homeostase. O Mercúrio (Hg) (incluindo o metilmercúrio - MeHg) é um contaminante pernicioso e omnipresente em águas naturais, mas a avaliação do seu potencial para interferir com olhos de peixe é um problema maioritariamente inexplorado. Esta tese irá contribuir para preencher a lacuna de conhecimento correspondente à avaliação da acumulação de mercúrio na parede do olho de tainha-garrento (Liza aurata), juntamente com a avaliação de parâmetros bioquímicos relacionados com o estado de stresse oxidativo. Esta abordagem foi complementada pela caracterização dos perfis de contaminação ambiental (tanto na água como no sedimento). O estudo foi realizado na Ria de Aveiro (Portugal), onde um gradiente bem estabelecido de contaminação histórica de mercúrio fornece um bom plano de fundo para o estudo de acumulação de mercúrio e os seus efeitos tóxicos sob condições realistas. A amostragem foi realizada em dois locais, distanciados em cerca de 10 km: Largo do Laranjo (LAR), a área mais contaminada, e São Jacinto (SJ), localizado mais perto da entrada da lagoa, tendo sido selecionado como o local de referência. Considerando que a temperatura da água pode afetar os níveis de Hg acumulado e as consequentes respostas bioquímicas, a amostragem foi realizada tanto no inverno (Fevereiro de 2013) e verão (Junho de 2013). Espécimes de L. aurata (n = 20) foram capturados em cada local/estação e o olho foi removido e preservado no campo. Estas amostras foram analisadas em relação a níveis totais de Hg e de MeHg e em relação à resposta antioxidante (catalase-CAT, SOD - superóxido dismutase, glutationa peroxidase-GPx, glutationa redutase-GR, glutationa-S-transferase - GST) e dano peroxidativo (LPO). Os níveis de mercúrio inorgânico foram estimados a partir dos níveis de mercúrio total e metilmercúrio. Mercúrio total, mercúrio inorgânico e metilmercúrio no olho foram superiores em LAR (em relação a SJ) tanto no inverno como no verão, refletindo diferencas espaciais ambientais na coluna de água e no sedimento superficial. Além disso, os peixes recolhidos em LAR no inverno demonstraram uma diminuição significativa na atividade da CAT e SOD, enquanto GST e GR exibiram a mesma tendência, mas sem suporte estatístico. A quantidade de LPO aumentou significativamente, e foram também registados danos peroxidativos indicados pelo aumento de LPO no olho de peixes recolhidos em LAR no inverno. No verão foi registado um padrão espacial muito mais homogéneo para esses parâmetros biológicos, uma vez que apenas o aumento da GR e da GPx foram registados em LAR. As relações de causa-efeito entre acumulação de mercúrio (inorgânico e metilmercúrio) foram pesquisadas através de uma análise de componentes principais (PCA). Uma associação entre as duas formas de mercúrio, GPx e LPO foi evidenciada pelo PCA. Dados atuais apontam para a aparente vulnerabilidade dos olhos de peixe a contaminantes da água, ou seja, mercúrio. Este neurotóxico pode acumular no olho, levando a alterações na proteção celular contra o stresse oxidativo. Tais repercussões eventualmente podem comprometer o desempenho do peixe e a sua sobrevivência.

keywords

mercury, contamination, fish, *Liza aurata*, antioxidant response, oxidative stress, bioaccumulation

abstract

Every animal uses the eyes to monitor the surrounding environment and maintain homeostasis. Mercury (Hg) (including methylmercury - MeHg) is a pernicious and ubiquitous contaminant in natural waters but the assessment of its potential to interfere with fish eyes is an almost unexplored issue. This thesis will contribute to fill this knowledge gap by the evaluation of mercury accumulation in grey mullet eye wall (Liza aurata) together with the assessment of biochemical endpoints related with the oxidative stress status. This approach was complemented by the characterization of environmental contamination profiles (both in water and sediment). The study was performed at Aveiro lagoon (Portugal), where a well-established mercury historical contamination gradient provides a good background for the assessment of mercury accumulation and its toxic effects under realistic conditions. Sampling was conducted in two sites distancing around 10 km, namely: Largo do Laranjo (LAR) located in the most contaminated area, and São Jacinto (SJ) closer to the lagoon inlet and selected as reference site. Keeping in view that water temperature could affect Hg accumulated levels and biochemical responses, sampling was carried out both in winter (February 2013) and summer (June 2013). L.aurata specimens (n=20) were caught at each site/season and eye wall was removed and preserved in the field. Eye wall was analysed for total Hg and MeHg levels, as well as for antioxidant responses (catalase- CAT, SOD - superoxide dismutase, glutathione peroxidase- GPx, glutathione reductase- GR, glutathione-S-transferase - GST) and peroxidative damage (LPO). Inorganic mercury levels were estimated from total mercury and methylmercury levels. Total mercury, inorganic mercury and methylmercury in eye wall were higher at LAR than SJ in winter and summer, reflecting environmental spatial differences of water column and surface sediments. Moreover, fish caught at LAR in winter showed a significant decrease of CAT and SOD, while GST and GR exhibited the same tendency but without statistical support. Peroxidative damage was also recorded as indicated by the LPO enhancement. A much more homogenous spatial pattern was recorded for those biological endpoints in summer, since only the increment of GR and GPx was noticed at LAR. Cause-effect relationships between accumulated mercury (inorganic and methylmercury) were searched by the principal component analysis (PCA). An association between both forms of mercury and GPx and LPO was discerned by PCA. Current data point out the vulnerability of fish eyes to water contaminants, namely mercury. This neurotoxicant can be accumulated in eye wall leading to alterations in the cellular protection against oxidative stress. Such repercussions could eventually compromise fish performance and survival.

Table of Contents

1. Introduction

1.1 Mercury as a global threat and its occurrence in aquatic systems
1.2 Mercury properties and toxicity
1.3 Fish as biossentinel organisms of aquatic contamination and
models in neurotoxicology
1.3.1 Exposure pathways of fish to Hg
1.3.2 Oxidative stress involvement on mercury toxicity 5
1.4 What it is known about mercury accumulation in fish eye and
associated biological effects?
1.5 Thesis outline and scientific impact

2. Materials and methods

2.1. Study area	11
2.2 Sampling	12
2.3. Analytical procedures	13
2.3.1 Mercury determinations	13
2.3.2 Oxidative stress endpoints determination	. 14
2.4 Data analysis	16

3. Results

3.1 Environmental data	7								
3.2 Mercury levels in eye wall	8								
3.3 Oxidative stress endpoints in eye wall	0								
3.4 Association between mercury accumulation and									
oxidative stress endpoints in the eye wall	!1								

4. Discussion

4.1. Mercury levels in the eye wall and a	asso	ocia	tior	wi ו	th e	env	iror	nme	enta	al a	vail	labi	ility	•	23
4.2. Oxidative stress profile in eye wall			•		•		•				•				24
4.2.1 Spatial variations															24
4.2.2 Winter-summer changes						•									27

5. Conclusions

Conclusions.		-		•	•			-	•	•	•	•	•	•	•		28
<u>6. Reference</u>	<u>s</u>																
References.																	29

1. Introduction

1.1 Mercury as a global threat and its occurrence in aquatic systems

Mercury (Hg) is considered to be a widespread natural and anthropogenic contaminant with no biological function, being responsible for highly negative impacts at the organism and ecosystem levels (Mieiro et al., 2011). While most Hg in the air and surface water is present in inorganic form (iHg), sulfur-reducing bacteria in the sediment of aquatic environments can methylate iHg compounds into methylmercury (MeHg) (Sandheinrich and Weiner, 2011), which in turn can cause adverse genotoxic, reproductive, and behavioral effects in aquatic fauna (Marr et al., 2013). The study of Hg is mainly driven by the fact that it poses a very serious threat to organisms and to the proper function and balance of ecosystems, which makes Hg contamination a danger to the environment. Several known cases of Hg-related contamination and pollution have been reported, the Minamata bay incident (1960) being the most well-known by the general public (George, 2001).

Despite the fact that the main sources of Hg in the environment are natural processes from the Earth's biogeochemical cycles, global Hg concentrations have been progressively increasing at a relatively high rate since the Industrial Revolution period, due to anthropogenic influence (UNEP, 2013). Certain human activities cause a significant increase of the concentration and distribution of Hg in the biosphere to a point when pollution phenomena are generated in certain areas. The presence of Hg in ecosystems can be traced to four different origins (UNEP, 2013):

- Natural releases due to the mobilization of occurring Hg from the Earth's crust, such as volcanic activity and weathering of rocks. The presence of MeHg in the aquatic environment is mostly due to biological processes in which some species of bacteria biotransform iHg molecules into organic Hg compounds, generally described as the most toxic chemical forms of Hg (Wiener et al., 2003).
- Anthropogenic releases due to the mobilisation of Hg impurities in raw materials such as fossil fuels (particularly coal, and to a lesser extent gas and oil) and other extracted, treated and recycled minerals. Oil deposits are known to contain Hg, generally at low concentrations (U.S.EPA, 2013).
- Anthropogenic releases resulting from Hg used intentionally in products and processes, due to releases during manufacturing, leaks, disposal or incineration of spent products, and especially mining activity (particularly of gold, which uses large amounts of liquid Hg that seeps into ground and eventually contaminates aquatic ecosystems (Tchounwou et al., 2003). Other examples are the industries of chloride and sodium hydroxide production through the electrolysis of brine, the incineration

of waste and/or bituminous coal, and the production of electricity, measurement instruments (barometers), fluorescence tubes, alkaline batteries and usage in dental medicine (UNEP, 2013).

 Remobilisation of historic Hg deposits of anthropogenic origin in soils, sediments, landfills and waste/tailings piles.

1.2 Mercury properties and toxicity

Scientific data shows that Hg is cytotoxic, mutagenic, carcinogenic, and affects a wide variety of tissues and organs, being primarily known for its neurotoxic properties (Wiener et al., 2003; UNEP, 2013). Its presence in the global environment is considerably increased by anthropogenic activities (Hutchenson et al., 2014), and despite being considered to have higher toxicity in organic forms, Hg is overall more toxic than any other nonradioactive element (Korbas et al., 2013). Hg found in the environment can be divided in four different main forms: iHg, MeHg (Figure 1) and other organic forms such as ethylmercury and diethylmercury, which are less prevalent. All these chemical forms of Hg have different rates of solubility, reactivity and toxicity (Clarkson et al., 2003; Aschner et al., 2007). Particularly in aquatic ecosystems, two main forms are present, namely elemental mercury (Hg⁰) dissolved as particulate ions (Hg²⁺ and Hg⁺) or as methyl or ethyl-mercury (MeHg⁺) in dissolved or particulate forms (Mason e Fitzgerald, 1993). Organic forms of Hg are considered as being the most toxic (Leong et al. 2001; Holmes et al., 2009). The diagram of the Hg cycle, as displayed in Figure 1, illustrates the fact that Hg can be brought to the sediments by particle settling and then later released by diffusion (or resuspension). It can enter the food chain, or it can be released back to the atmosphere by volatilization (Hudson et al., 1995). The exact mechanism(s) by which Hg enters the food chain remain largely unknown, and probably varies among ecosystems. However, it is known that certain bacteria play an important early role. Studies have shown that bacteria that process sulfate (SO₄²⁻) in the environment take up iHg, and through metabolic processes convert it to MeHg (River, 1975).



Figure 1 - Representative diagram of mercury cycle, showing the differences of bioaccumulation throughout the food chain and the different chemical transformations of organic and inorganic Hg (red and purple, respectively). Adapted from Mieiro (2011).

1.3 Fish as biossentinel organisms of aquatic contamination and models in neurotoxicology

Fish may provide extremely useful biomarkers in several steps of the risk assessment process: effect, exposure and hazard assessment, risk characterization or classification, and monitoring the environmental quality of aquatic ecosystems (Van der Oost et al., 2003). This is related with a favorable amount of key biological and ecological characteristics of fish for ecotoxicological studies. Fish are considered relevant components of the trophic chains, also playing an important role signaling water pollution, due to the fact that they react with relatively great sensitivity to changes in aquatic systems (Van der Oost et al., 2003; Guilherme et al., 2008; Mieiro et al., 2010). They can be found virtually everywhere in the aquatic environment, and function as a carrier of energy from lower to higher trophic levels (Beyer, 1996). This makes the understanding of toxicant uptake, behavior and responses in fish crucial to understanding environmental health in aquatic systems. However, there is considerable variation in both the basic physiological features and the responsiveness of certain biomarkers between different fish species towards environmental pollution. Despite this and other limitations, such as a relatively high mobility, fish are generally considered to be good sentinel organisms for ecotoxicological studies in aquatic environments.

There are numerous studies that quantified organic and inorganic Hg in fish organs (liver, gills, brain) in order to assess environmental quality and establish causal relationships

with fish health (Zorita et al., 2008; Mieiro et al., 2011; Pereira et al., 2010 and 2014). The eyes have been generally disregarded in that research framework. However, the few existing studies found that both iHg and MeHg could reach fish eyes (Pereira et al., 2014) and particularly that MeHg target the photoreceptors cells of retina (Mela et al., 2012; Korbas et al., 2013).

1.3.1 Exposure pathways of fish to Hg

Mercury may be accumulated in fish through different pathways, namely directly from water, via uptake from suspended particles and sediment, or by the consumption of lower trophic level organisms. The former is an essential point to consider in evaluating adverse effects on ecosystems (Van der Oost et al., 2003). In view of that, there are several works that use the accumulation of Hg in fish as mean to assess the environmental health status (Van der Oost et al., 2003; Fernandes et al., 2007; Pereira et al., 2009 and 2014; Mieiro et al., 2010 and 2011). Hg absorption by fish involves their transfer to the blood through the epithelial barrier of gills, digestive organs or skin. Dissolved Hg is mainly taken up by exposed body surfaces such as the gills. Because of direct exposure in the water medium and wide surface contact area, it has been accepted that the gills are the main organ of trace elements uptake (Karan et al., 1998; Dalzell and Macfarlane., 1999) According to Klinck et al. (2004), accumulation of non-essential waterborne metals through the gills of fish is generally thought to occur when cationic trace elements (such as Hg) are taken up inadvertently by transport processes designed for essential cations (e.g., Hg^{2+} uptake instead of Ca²⁺uptake), causing adverse effects in the organism, such as oxidative stress (Arabi, 2004). Gills' epithelium is regularly subject to exfoliation and erosion, which is counteracted by an intense cell division rate (Potter et al., 1997). This high renewal rate of the branchial tissue could be unfavorable trial to environmental health assessment.

In that perspective, fish eyes could provide complementary information of environmental quality. In fact, the eye wall of fish was already described as a gateway organ for Hg uptake (Korbas et al., 2013; Pereira et al., 2014). The eyes of fish are in constant and direct contact with the aquatic medium, which makes them prone to bioaccumulated Hg. However, the accumulation of Hg in the eyes through direct contact with contaminated water is generally small. This may result from its mucus membrane protection named conjunctiva that has the purpose of protecting the eye wall (Kulczycka, 1965). Mercury can also enter the organism through feeding processes that involve the ingestion of contaminated food (Wiener and Spry, 1995; Watras et al., 1998). Thereafter, Hg could reach the eye wall by transport throughout the bloodstream and by passing the blood-retinal

barrier (BRB), which is a biological barrier composed by two distinct layers (Eriksson et al., 2007): (i) an inner barrier, formed by endothelial cells lining the retinal blood vessels;(ii) outer barrier formed by the retinal pigment epithelium (RPE), which is a layer of epithelial cells between the retina and non-neuronal choroid. Crossing the BRB is the only biological pathway for xenobiotics reach the eye wall through the bloodstream. MeHg can easily pass the BRB due to its high affinity with the sulfhydryl groups of organic molecules, passing through organic barriers by connecting to organic molecules present in the organism, such as cysteins (Quig, 1998).

1.3.2 Oxidative stress involvement on mercury toxicity

Fish populations can be adversely affected by the presence of Hg in their tissues, which emphasizes the importance of assessing its distribution and subsequent retention (Guilherme et al., 2008), as well as other biological adverse effects like inhibition of biotransformation enzymes, reproductive alterations (Van der Oost et al., 2003), oxidative stress (Berntessen et al., 2003) and genotoxicity (Guilherme et al., 2008). Although the toxicity mechanism of Hg is still unclear, especially in fish (Mieiro et al., 2011) it was previously associated with the occurrence of oxidative stress and the formation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) (Berntssen et al., 2003; Mieiro et al., 2010 and 2011; Pereira et al., 2014). Antioxidants play an extremely important role in maintaining cell homeostasis, and when their activity is adversely altered, the formation of ROS can lead to oxidative damage expressed by lipid peroxidation of the cellular membranes, DNA damage, enzymatic inactivation and cell aging (Stohs and Bagchi, 1995; Hirata et al., 2004; Guilherme et al., 2008). This would eventually lead to an enzymatic response in the cytosol designed to decrease the rate of oxidative damage. It is known that Hg forms covalent bonds with glutathione (GSH) and a single Hg ion can bind to two GSH molecules leading to this complex cellular excretion (Franco et al. 2009). The releasing of Hg-GSH conjugates results in diminishing the intensity of the antioxidant response due to the lack of GSH, resulting in greater activity of the free Hg ions disturbing GSH metabolism and damaging cells (Franco et al. 2009). Additionally, the binding of Hg to GSH will promote the accumulation of ROS that would normally be eliminated by GSH. This oxidative cellular environment would probably lead to the activation of other antioxidant defenses, such as catalase (CAT), superoxide dismutase (SOD), glutathione peroxidase (GPx), glutathione-S-transferase (GST) and glutathione reductase (GR). Their interaction with ROS is illustrated in Figure 2.



Figure 2 - Representative diagram of the interactions between the antioxidant enzymes measured in this study. Adapted from Macdonald et al. (2003)

The most well documented antioxidant enzymes in terms of mechanisms and effects are:

- SOD: catalyzes the dismutation of the superoxide ion (O₂[•]) in hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂) (Peskin et al., 2000);
- CAT: degrades hydrogen peroxide into water and oxygen molecules (Rojkind et al., 2002);
- GR: catalyses the transformation of GSSG to GSH with the concomitant oxidation of NADPH to NADP⁺. Therefore, GR maintains the GSH/GSSG homeaostasis under oxidative stress conditions (Meister, 1988);
- GPx: Detoxifies organic and inorganic peroxides, by using GSH as a cofactor. Is an integral part of the mechanisms that contribute to diminish the rate of lipid peroxidation (Epp et al., 1983);
- GST: Metabolizes several xenobiotic compounds and is responsible for conjugating electrophyllic compounds with GSH for the purpose of detoxification, and may also play an important role in deactivating the products of lipid peroxidation and their derivates (Cnubben et al., 2001).

 GSH: Responsible for the chelation of xenobiotic molecules, which in turn makes them chemically inert. GSH is also a cofactor of other enzymes such as GST and GPx (Cnubben et al., 2001);

Hg contamination also induces lipid peroxidation (LPO) consisting in the oxidative degradation of lipids, in which free radicals "steal" electrons from the lipids in cell membranes, resulting in cell damage (Muller et al., 2007).

Oxidative stress was already identified as a chief process in humans' visual deterioration corroborating the relevance of this issue for neurotoxicology. For instance, a significant proportion of lenses and aqueous humor taken from cataract patients have elevated H_2O_2 levels. Since H_2O_2 , at concentrations found in cataract, can cause lens opacification and produces a pattern of oxidation similar to that found in cataract, it was concluded that H_2O_2 is the major oxidant involved in cataract formation (Spector, 1995). Moreover, growing evidence supports the involvement of oxidative stress as a common component of glaucomatous neurodegeneration in different subcellular compartments of retinal ganglion cells (Tezel, 2006).

1.4 What it is known about mercury accumulation in fish eye and associated biological effects?

Fish eyes possess a complicated morphological and neural retinal organization, in comparison to other animals. The retina of most vertebrates (including fish) is duplex, containing both rods and cones. Fish may have a scotopic system, with input from the rods that is responsible for achromatic, high sensitivity, low acuity vision, while a photopic system using the cones is responsible for color vision, low sensitivity, and high acuity vision at higher light intensities (Kusmic and Gualtieri, 2000).

Uptake of essential metals such as Ca, Cu, Fe and Zn, often involves specific pathways - calcium channels and specific membrane carriers for Fe and Cu (Sunda and Huntsman, 1998). Mercury is a non-essential element that uses specific uptake mechanisms of other essential metals to enter the organism (Sunda and Huntsman, 1998). Zebrafish larvae (*Danio rerio*) was previously exposed to waterborne MeHg, revealing that this form is preferentially accumulated in the eyes, specifically in the outer layer of the lens and retina (Korbas et al., 2010 and 2013). Higher levels were detected in photoreceptor layer, in the outer and inner plexiform layers, distributed evenly throughout the retina. In fact, the retinal pigment epithelium is considered a metal-chelating tissue that is capable of binding essential and toxic metals due to their high affinity to melanin in retinal pigment epithelium

melanosomes (Erie et al., 2005). A more detailed study of the same research group showed that MeHg accumulates in the secondary lens fibers immediately underlying the lens epithelial cells (Korbas et al., 2013). iHg deposits were also found in the photoreceptor layer, as well as in the inner and outer nuclear layers of fish (Mela et al., 2010). This is in agreement with several studies in mammals (including humans) that reported the accumulation of metals in eyes (e.g. Erie et al., 2005) as well as a visual deterioration associated with Hg (e.g. Warfvinge and Bruun, 1996; Erie et al., 2005). However, more research is necessary in order to assess the permeability of the outer membrane to MeHg and iHg.

A toxicokinetic experiment with iHg revealed an increase of accumulated Hg in eye wall of the white seabream (Diplodus sargus) after 7 days of exposure. It was also found a temporal delay between gills and eye wall for iHg load increase, which could be attributed to the distinct tissues nature and physiology (Pereira et al., submitted). Despite the direct contact of fish eye with water, this organ seems to be, in some extent, impervious to the dissolved iHg, being thus physiologically protected. The epidermal mucus secretions covering fish eyes can be a first line of defense against metals. Several mucus constituents of fish skin such as the sialic acid and other glycoprotein components may bind and immobilize iHg, preventing its direct uptake by eyes. Additionally, data suggested that water is not the main vehicle of iHg to fish eyes, pointing to the occurrence of an alternative pathway for iHg to reach eye wall. iHg can be distributed through the blood to eye wall and this seems to be the preferential uptake route. Such distribution was previously observed for MeHg in zebrafish (Korbas et al., 2013) and invoked to explain the iHg accumulation in wild fish (Pereira et al., 2014). Indeed, blood is the main vehicle of mercury (re)distribution in fish body (similarly to other xenobiotics). To reach the eye wall by this pathway Hg need to cross the BRB, as previously described.

Fish use a variety of mechanisms to sequester Hg and thus reducing its toxicity. There are some non-enzymatic antioxidants that could be specifically found in eyes, namely the carotenoid pigments lutein and zeaxanthine. These compounds were also found in eyes of fish, particularly in the macular region (Goodrich et al., 1941).

Fish are considerably vulnerable to disturbances on sensory processing due to environmental Hg exposure (Baatrup et al., 1990) as well as behaviour changes, implying that both MeHg and iHg may be damaging for the central nervous system of fish (Berntssen et al., 2003). Despite Hg being recognized as a highly toxic, persistent and ubiquitous contaminant and/or pollutant in aquatic environments, the available knowledge regarding its potential to induce neuronal and sensory dysfunctions in aquatic animals is a considerably unexplored issue (Pereira et al., 2014). Neurological effects associated with sensorial and behavioral disturbances in fish have been observed with Hg accumulation in the nervous system (Hawryshyn & Mackay, 1979; Baatrup, 1991). Some of those behavioral disturbances are: schooling behavior and delayed spawning (Hammerschmidt et al., 2002; Webber & Haines, 2003), impairments in prey-capture behavior (Smith & Weis, 1997). It was also observed alterations in serotonin levels and anxiogenic-like behavior (Maximino et al., 2010).

The existing studies about the toxic effects of Hg contamination in the neurosensory system are mainly centered in the study of the high impact of Hg contamination in brain tissues, which are primary target for Hg, especially in its organic form (Mieiro et al., 2010 and 2011; Pereira et al., 2014). Also, the significant accumulation of Hg in the astrocytes of fish, present in the brain and spinal cord can lead to complications in the proper functioning of the nervous system and eventual death (Davis et al. 1994; Charleston et al. 1996) due to elevated extracellular glutamate levels and MeHg-induced excitotoxicity (Aschner et al., 2007). Hg-related oxidative damage has also been shown to occur in other sensorial organs such as the inner ear of fish when treated with MeHg. Deposits of this potential neurotoxicant were identified in the apical part of both the receptor cells and the supporting cells of the inner ear, while the iHg deposits were located along the borders of neighboring cells in the sensory epithelium and along the basal membrane in fish exposed to iHg (Sakak and Baatrup, 1993). That study also reported an abnormal swimming behavior and disequilibrium of Hg exposed fish, possibly associated with an impaired inner ear function (Sakak and Baatrup, 1993). Finally, there are only a few studies reporting damages on the vision system of fish due to Hg exposure. Hg contamination has been proven to occur in the ocular areas of fish, especially in the eye wall and lens, with the possibility of causing visual impairment or blindness in the affected organisms (Korbas et al., 2013), possibly related to oxidative stress and ROS formation since mercury induced oxidative stress has already been demonstrated in other organs of fish (Guilherme et al., 2008; Mieiro et al., 2010 and 2011), and adverse effects of oxidative stress have already been assessed in the eyes of other organisms (Spector, 1995; Vinson, 2006). Additionally, Tanan and co-authors (2006) showed electrophysiological anomalous responses on horizontal cells of eyes due to MeHg, while Bonci et al. (2006) found losses of immunoreactivity of specific eye cells after MeHg exposure.

1.5 Thesis outline and scientific impact

The current work was designed to clarify the occurrence of oxidative stress in fish eyes after Hg exposure (iHg and MeHg) under realistic field conditions. For this purpose, an integrative approach was established that combines iHg and MeHg exposure levels, iHg and MeHg accumulation levels and oxidative stress endpoints (enzymatic antioxidants and peroxidative damage) in fish eyes. This approach was replicated in two contrasting seasons (winter vs. summer) in order to cover distinct environmental conditions and availability of both Hg counterparts. The golden grey mullet (*Liza aurata*) was selected as sentinel, since it is a representative fish species of Ria de Aveiro. Fish were captured in two areas of the lagoon with distinct Hg contamination levels, Laranjo basin and São Jacinto. The first area corresponds to the historical hotspot of Hg contamination. The enzymatic parameters measured in order to assess the intensity of the antioxidant response to iHg and MeHg contamination were CAT, SOD, GPx, GST and GR. This study contributes to better understand the underlying mechanisms of Hg toxicity at fish eyes, providing also valuable information for human health. It will be also clarified if the vulnerability of fish eyes to oxidative stress would change in winter and summer conditions in association with accumulated iHg and MeHg levels. Since oxidative stress is a chief event in neurotoxicology, relevant insights are also provided for this scientific field. One of the main impacts of this thesis is related with the Hg neurotoxic potential. After Hg accumulation in eye wall it can lead to alterations in the cellular protection against oxidative stress. Such repercussions could eventually compromise fish performance and survival.

2. Materials and methods

2.1. Study area

The Ria de Aveiro is a large natural water body located in the Northwest (NW) coast of Portugal (40° 38'N, 8° 45'W), and is composed by three main channels: São Jacinto-Ovar, Mira and Ilhavo. It is characterized by narrow channels and by large areas of mud flats and salt marshes. The Ria de Aveiro is a mesotidal lagoon (Davies, 1964) that houses many different aquatic species of flora and fauna, partially or throughout the entirety of their life cycle (depending on the species), playing an important ecological role. The lagoon is about 45 km long and 10 km wide, with an average depth of about 1m, but some of the artificial channels can be as deep as 30 meters (Dias et al., 2000). The chosen areas for sampling were São Jacinto as the control site and the Laranjo Basin (Figure 3), a location widely known for its historical Hg contamination and pollution due to high mercury concentrations that can still be found in the fine surface sediments of this basin despite the fact that industrial mercury discharges have not been made since 1994 (Coelho et al. 2005). This location has been subjected to effluent discharges from a chlor-alkali industry during several decades, which in turn resulted in the accumulation of about 25.4 tons of Hg in the basin and the upstream channel, most of it in the sediment. Although effluent releases stopped in 1994, high Hg concentrations are still found in the surface sediments of this area, and a contamination gradient is observable (Coelho et al., 2005), which makes this area very important for field studies regarding the ecotoxicological effects of Hg.



Figure 3 - Location of the sampling sites at Aveiro lagoon (Portugal): São Jacinto (SJ) (40°41' 00" N, 8°42'44"W); Laranjo (LAR) (40°43'28.98" N, 8°37'35.80" W).

2.2. Sampling

Two surveys were carried out at Aveiro lagoon (Figure 3), in winter (February 2013) and summer (June 2013), during low-tide, and juveniles of the golden grey mullet (*Liza aurata*) were collected (n=20) using a traditional beach-seine net. Two sampling sites were selected taking into account previous ecotoxicological studies (Guilherme et al., 2008; Mieiro et al., 2010): Laranjo (LAR) in the most contaminated area; São Jacinto (SJ) as the reference site. In winter at LAR and SJ, fish total length was 12.4±0.63 and 11.9±0.15 cm, respectively, while in summer it was 13.6±2.1 and 16.5±2.1 cm, respectively. Immediately after catching, fish were anesthetized, sacrificed and properly bled, and then eyes were removed. Eyes were carefully washed with distilled water and gentle rubbing (to remove adherent particles) and dissected for lens removal. The remaining components of the eye, encompassing eye wall (retina, sclera, cornea, ciliar body, etc.), chambers' content (vitreous and aqueous humours) and other small structures (hereafter collectively called "eye wall", to simplify) were stored. In the field, eye wall were instantly frozen in liquid nitrogen. In the

laboratory, samples were preserved at -80 °C until further processing for Hg and oxidative stress determinations.

Sub-surface water (at 0.2 m depth) was sampled in triplicates to polypropylene bottles for the determination of total Hg (tHg) and MeHg in the dissolved fraction of water column. At the same depth, temperature, salinity and dissolved oxygen were measured *in situ* in triplicates with an YSI 650 meter (Yellow Springs, USA). Surface sediments (approximately 2 cm depth) were collected in the two sites for tHg and MeHg determinations.

2.3 Analytical procedures

2.3.1 Mercury determinations

The technique of atomic absorption spectrometry (AAS) with thermal decomposition following gold amalgamation was used for the quantification of tHg values in the sediment. Using a Hg analyzer (AMA) LECO 254 (Costley et al., 2000), MeHg amounts were determined in dry sediments by alkaline digestion (KOH/MeOH), organic extraction with dichloromethane (DCM) pre-concentration in aqueous sulphide solution, back-extraction into DCM and quantification by GC-AFS in a Agilent Chomatograph coupled with a pyroliser unit and a PSA florescence detector (Canário et al., 2004). Recoveries and the possible MeHg artifact formation were evaluated by spiking several samples with Hg (II) and MeHg standard solutions with different concentrations. Recoveries varied between 97 and 103% and no artifact MeHg formation was observed during this procedure. Precision of Hg analysis, expressed as relative standard deviation (RSD) of 4 replicate samples, was less than 4% (p<0.05). Certified reference materials (MESS-2, IAEA-405 and BCR-580) were used to ensure the accuracy of the procedure. Levels of tHg and MeHg obtained in the reference materials were consistent within the ranges of certified values.

After the water samples were briefly preserved by addition of 0.5% BrCl until analysis, which was performed less than one week after collection. The values of total dissolved mercury (tHg) were assessed according to the U.S.EPA method 1631 (U.S. EPA 2002). The samples were then analyzed by cold-vapour atomic fluorescence spectrometry (CV-AFS) with a PSA model Merlin 10.023 equipped with a detector PSA model 10.003 using SnCl₂ reduction. BCR-579 reference material was used to control the accuracy of the procedure. The MeHg in water samples was determined following U.S.EPA method 1630 (U.S.EPA, 2001), by distillation of 50 mL sub-samples, after addition of 1% $C_5H_9NS_2.NH_3$ as a complexing agent. Flowingly, Hg was ethylated with NaB(C_2H_5)₄, purged with argon, collected on TenaxTM traps, separated with a GC, thermally desorbed to Hg(0) for detection of MeHg with a Brooks Rand Model III CV-AFS. All sets of samples analyzed for MeHg

included at least one method replicate, and at least three analytical replicates of certified reference material (SQC-1238) (Sigma-Aldrich RTC).

For the quantification of MeHg in the test subjects an adaptation of the Westöö (1967) method was used. Approximately 2 mL of Milli-Q water and 3 mL of KOH (6 M) solution were added to 200 mg of dried sample, and the resulting mixture was shaken for 2 hours followed by the adding of 3 mL of HCI (6 M) and 4 mL of a KBr/CuSO₄ (3:1) solution. After 10 minutes of shaking, 5 mL of DCM was then added, the mixture centrifuged in a refrigerated centrifuge (Eppendorf 5415R) and finally the organic phase separated. A slight sulphide solution (\approx 0.06 mM) was used to extract MeHg from the organic phase and then MeHg was back extracted to DCM. MeHgin DCM was quantified by GC-AFS using the chromatographic equipment described above. The possible MeHg artifact formation was evaluated by spiking several samples with Hg(II) and MeHg standard solutions of different concentrations. Recoveries varied between 92 and 103% and no artifact MeHg formation was observed. For all the analysis, precision expressed as the relative standard deviation of 3 replicate samples, was less than 2% (p<0.05). Certified reference materials (DORM-3, DOLT-4) were used to ensure the accuracy of the procedures.

A crude estimation of the total inorganic iHg concentrations in the eye wall was done by subtracting tHg levels by the corresponding MeHg concentrations, assuming that MeHg is the only organic Hg compound that is bioaccumulated in fish (Zhang and Adeloju, 2012).

2.3.2 Oxidative stress endpoints determination

Tissue samples were homogenized, using a Potter-Elvehjem homogenizer, in chilled phosphate buffer (0.1 M, pH 7.4) (1 g of tissue/10 mL buffer). This homogenate was then divided in two aliquots, one for LPO and protein determination and another for post-microsomal preparation (PMS). The PMS fraction was obtained by centrifugation in a refrigerated centrifuge (Eppendorf 5415R) at 13,400 g for 20 min at 4 °C. Aliquots of PMS were divided in microtubes and stored at -80 °C until analyses, which consisted on the following procedures:

Catalase (CAT) activity measurement - Assayed in PMS by Claiborne (1985) method (at 25 °C) as described by Giri et al. (1996). Briefly, the assay mixture consisted of 1.95 mL phosphate buffer (0.05 M, pH 7.0), 1 mL hydrogen peroxide (0.030 M) and 50 µl of sample in final volume of 3 mL. The absorbance was read every 30 s for a period of 3 min using a spectrophotometer (Jasco UV/VIS, V-530). Change in absorbance was recorded at 240 nm and CAT activity was calculated in

terms of μ mol H₂O₂ consumed min⁻¹mg⁻¹ protein using a molar extinction coefficient of 43.5 M⁻¹cm⁻¹.

- Superoxide dismutase (SOD) activity measurement Measured in PMS (at 25°) using a spectrophotometric enzymatic kit (RANSOD TM, Randox) according to the method of Wolliams et al. (1983). This methodology employs xanthine and xanthine oxidase to generate superoxide radicals which react with 2-(4-iodophenyl)-3-(4-nitrophenol)-5-phenyltetrazolium chloride (INT) to form a red formazan dye. Changes in absorbance were recorded in 30 second cycles for 3.5 minutes using a spectrophotometer (Jasco UV/VIS, V-530) at 505 nm, and SOD activity was calculated in terms of the percentage of inhibition of the reaction. One unit of SOD is the amount that causes a 50% inhibition of the rate of reduction of INT, under the conditions of the assay. Results were expressed as SOD units/mg⁻¹ protein.
- Glutathione peroxidase (GPx) activity measurement Determined in PMS according to the method described by Mohandas et al. (1984) as modified by Athar and Iqbal (1998) (at 25 °C). The assay mixture consisted of 0.72 mL phosphate buffer (0.05 M, pH 7.0), 0.05 mL EDTA (1 mM), 0.05 mL sodium azide (1 mM), 0.025 mL GR (1 IU/mL), 0.05 mL reduced glutathione (GSH; 10 mM), 0.05 mL NADPH (0.8 mM), 0.005 mL H2O2 (1.0 mM) and 0.05 mL of PMS in a total volume of 1 mL. GPx activity was determined by monitoring the oxidation of NADPH to NADP⁺, resulting in an absorbance decrease at 340 nm. The absorbance was read every 30 s for a period of 3 min using a spectrophotometer (Jasco UV/VIS, V-530). GPx activity was calculated in terms of nmol NADPH oxidized min⁻¹mg⁻¹ protein using a molar extinction coefficient of 6.22x103 M⁻¹cm⁻¹.
- Glutathione reductase (GR) activity measurement Assayed by the method of Cribb et al. (1989) with some modifications (at 25 °C). Briefly, the assay mixture contained 0.025 mL of PMS fraction and 0.975 mL of NADPH (0.2 mM), glutathione dissulfide (GSSG - 1 mM) and diethylene triamine pentaacetic acid (DTPA - 0.5 mM). The enzyme activity was quantified by measuring the disappearance of NADPH at 340 nm during 3 min using a spectophotometer (Jasco UV/VIS, V-530). The enzyme activity was calculated as nmol NADPH oxidized min⁻¹mg⁻¹ protein using a molar extinction coefficient of 6.22×103 M⁻¹cm⁻¹.
- Glutathione-S-transferase (GST) activity measurement Determined using CDNB (1-chloro-2,4-dinitrobenzene) as substrate according to the method of Habig et al. (1974) (at 25 °C). The assay was carried out in a quartz cuvette with a 2 mL mixture of phosphate buffer (0.189 M, pH 7.4), CDNB (0.2 mM) and 0.2 M GSH. The

reaction was initiated by addition of 10 μ I of PMS and the increase in absorbance was recorded at 340 nm during 3 min using a spectophotometer (Jasco UV/VIS, V-530). Enzyme activity was calculated as nmol CDNB conjugate formed min⁻¹mg⁻¹ protein using a molar extinction coefficient of 9.6 mM⁻¹cm⁻¹.

Protein content was determined using the previously prepared homogenate, according to the Biuret method (Gornall et al., 1949), using bovine serum albumin (E. Merck-Darmstadt, Germany) as a standard. Absorbance was measured at 550 nm using a SpectraMax 190 microplate reader. An estimation of lipid peroxidation (LPO) was determined, also in the the previously prepared homogenate, as adapted by Filho et al. (2001) after Bird and Draper (1984). Briefly, to 0.05 mL of homogenate, 0.045 mL of phosphate buffer (0.1 M, pH 7.4) and 0.005 mL of 1:1 butylated hydroxytoluene (4 % in methanol) was added and well mixed, followed by the addition of 1 mL of 12 % TCA in aqueous solution, 0.90 mL Tris–HCI (60 mM, pH 7.4, and 0.1 mM DTPA) and 1 mL 0.73 % TBA were added and well mixed. This mixture was heated for 1 h in a water bath set at boiling temperature and then cooled to room temperature, decanted into 2 mL microtubes and centrifuged at 15,800 g for 5 min using an Eppendorf 5415R centrifuge. Absorbance was measured at 535 nm, and LPO was expressed as nanomoles of thiobarbituric acid reactive substances (TBARS) formed per milligram of protein using a molar extinction coefficient of 1.56×105 M⁻¹ cm⁻¹.

2.4 Data analysis

Statistical software (Statistica 8.0) was used for statistical analyses. All data subsets were first tested for normality (Shapiro-Wilk test) and homogeneity of variance (Levene's test) to meet statistical demands. In order to assess the existence of statistical differences, a non-parametric test (Mann Whitney) was performed on the GR and MeHg parameters of the winter season, and a parametric test (T-Student) was performed on all the other parameters, both applied for post-hoc comparison. Differences between means were considered significant when p<0.05.

Associations between Hg accumulated levels (iHg and MeHg) and oxidative stress endpoints (CAT, SOD, GPx, GR, GST and LPO) were searched by a multivariate analysis namely by а Principal Component Analysis (PCA). This analysis performed using the first two factors factor was of the plane (PC1 and PC2), which represents a total of 62.09% of variance.

3. Results

3.1 Environmental data

Water temperature was higher at LAR and SJ in summer than winter, while salinity was lower at LAR than SJ, particularly in winter (Table 1). Dissolved oxygen was around 100% but under saturation was recorded at LAR in summer. LAR presented higher levels of total dissolved Hg and MeHg in water than SJ, being these differences accentuated in winter. In this season, an enhanced proportion of Hg was present in the MeHg form relatively to summer at LAR (Table 1).

Table 1 – Water temperature (**T**), salinity, dissolved oxygen (**DO**), total dissolved mercury (**tHg**), total dissolved methylmercury (**MeHg**) and the percentage of MeHg with respect to total mercury. Water samples were collected at low-tide in winter and summer, at São Jacinto (**SJ**) and Laranjo (**LAR**) in Aveiro lagoon. Mean and associated standard deviations are presented. Not determined = n.d.

Season	Site	т (°С)	Salinity	DO (%)	tHg (ng L ⁻¹)	MeHg (ng L ⁻¹)	MeHg (%)
Wintor	SJ	13±0.15	31±0.13	94±0.50	<0.1	<0.01	n.d.
winter	LAR	12±0.00	4.9±0.01	87±0.84	4.4±0.90	1.0±0.24	23±2.4
Summor	SJ	18±0.12	33±0.11	102±1.9	1.0±0.02	0.016±0.007	1.4±0.79
Summer	LAR	18±0.05	21±0.07	65±0.50	1.5±0.77	0.040±0.008	3.0±0.83

Surface sediments from LAR exhibited higher levels of tHg and MeHg than SJ both in winter and summer (Table 2). Seasonal differences were recorded for tHg and MeHg in sediments, showing levels one order of magnitude higher in winter than summer at LAR. The percentage of Hg in the MeHg form was maxima at LAR in winter.

Table 2 – Total mercury (**Total Hg**), methylmercury (**MeHg**) and the percentage of MeHg with respect to total Hg in surface sediment. Winter and summer data are presented for São Jacinto (**SJ**) and Laranjo (**LAR**) at Aveiro lagoon, and mean and associated standard deviations are presented.

Season	Site	tHg (µg g⁻¹)	MeHg (µg g⁻¹)	MeHg (%)
Wintor	SJ	0.021±0.010	0.00005	0.38
winter	LAR	2.9±0.37	0.029	0.95
Summor	SJ	0.025±0.005	0.0001±0.00002	0.44±0.04
Summer	LAR	0.44±0.25	0.008±0.003	1.9±0.42

3.2 Mercury levels in eye wall

Eye wall from LAR showed significantly higher accumulation of tHg, MeHg and iHg than SJ in both seasons (Figure 4). The percentage of MeHg exhibited the same spatial variation trend. Differences between winter and summer were found for tHg and MeHg with higher levels in winter than summer at LAR. The percentage of MeHg was significantly higher in winter than summer in both sampling sites, while no seasonal differences were found for iHg.





Figure 4 - Total Hg, MeHg, inorganic Hg (μ g g-1, dry weight) and % of MeHg (in relation with total Hg) in the eye wall of *L. aurata* captured in winter and summer in Laranjo (**LAR**) and São Jacinto (**SJ**) at Aveiro lagoon. Mean, standard deviation, standard error, outliers (**grey dots**) and extreme values (\bigotimes) are presented. **a** indicates significant differences between sites (within the same season) and **s** denotes seasonal significant differences (within the same site).

3.3 Oxidative stress profile in eye wall

As displayed on Figure 5, CAT and SOD activities decreased significantly in eye wall of fish from LAR in winter, whereas LPO was significantly higher at LAR in winter, when compared to SJ. No significant spatial differences were found for GR, GPx and GST in eye wall in winter. In summer, a distinct spatial pattern was found, being characterized by significantly higher activities of GPx and GR at LAR in comparison with SJ. Moreover, no significant changes were recorded for CAT, SOD, GST and LPO in summer. CAT, SOD and GR activities were higher in winter than summer in fish from SJ, while GPx was enhanced in summer at LAR.





Figure 5 - Measurements of lipid peroxidation and the enzymatic activities of CAT, SOD, GPx, GST, GR and levels of LPO in the eyes of fish from SJ and LAR. Mean, standard deviation, standard error and outliers (**grey dots**) are presented. **a** indicates significant differences between sites (within the same season) and **s** denotes seasonal significant differences (within the same site).

3.4 Association between mercury accumulation and oxidative stress endpoints eye wall

The samples located in the upper right quadrant of the plot (mainly LAR in winter) were associated with higher accumulation levels of iHg and MeHg in eye wall, together with lower CAT, enhanced activity of GPx and higher levels of LPO. In the upper right quadrant it was mainly plotted summer data of SJ, which were mainly characterized by the lower activities of SOD, GR and GST. Samples of SJ in winter were mainly separated by the PC2 being positioning in both lower quadrants of the PCA plot.



Figure 6 – Principal component analysis based on the oxidative stress responses and accumulated Hg (iHg and MeHg) in eye wall of fish from São Jacinto (SJ) and Laranjo (LAR) in winter and summer. The vectors in Figure 6a represent the variables whereas in Figure 6b are plotted the cases considered in the analysis, i.e. the eye samples collected at LAR in winter (W_LAR) and summer (S_LAR) and the eye samples collected at SJ in winter (W_SJ) and summer (S_SJ).

4. Discussion

4.1. Mercury levels in eye wall and association with environmental availability

LAR exhibited a higher availability of total dissolved Hg (tHg) and MeHg than SJ in both seasons, which is in line with spatial differences previously observed (Mieiro et al., 2011). Differences between the two sampling sites regarding Hg in water were accentuated in winter relatively to summer (44 and 100 times higher for tHg and MeHg in winter, respectively while values only doubled in summer). This is probably due to the higher re-suspension of Hg enriched sediments at Laranjo basin in winter. In fact, sediments from LAR exhibited also higher levels of Hg in winter than in summer (tHg was almost 7 times higher in winter than in summer, while MeHg enhanced 4 times). The spatial contamination trend recorded in water was also found in the sediments with higher levels of tHg and MeHg recorded at LAR than SJ. It was previously documented that LAR sediments are heavily contaminated by Hg and the depth variation reflects the industrial discharges evolution during the last decades (Ramalhosa et al., 2001).

Fish eyes are in permanent and direct contact with dissolved metals and those linked with re-suspended sediment particles. In fact, the significantly higher accumulation of MeHg and iHg (and likewise tHg) in fish eye wall (all ocular components except lens) measured at LAR in winter and summer indicated an enhanced uptake. Inorganic Hg and MeHg levels in eye wall were around 2 to 3 times higher at LAR than SJ in both seasons. These results are in agreement with a previous study that found higher levels of trace elements in fish eyes from a contaminated area of the Tagus estuary (Portugal) (Pereira et al., 2013). Korbas and co-authors (2013) investigated the uptake and accumulation of MeHg in zebrafish larvae and found the highest levels in the secondary lens fibers underlying the lens epithelium. It was also reported that MeHg targets photoreceptors which are directly involved in visual perception (Korbas et al., 2013). Abundant deposits of Hg were also found in the photoreceptor layer and in inner and outer nuclear layers of retina after MeHg exposure of *Danio rerio* (Mela et al., 2010).

Eye wall of *L. aurata* accumulated higher levels of MeHg (and tHg) in winter than summer at LAR. This is in agreement with the higher environmental availability of Hg (including in the MeHg form) in winter relatively to summer. Besides that, the influence of water salinity on Hg accumulation should be considered since values at LAR were 4-fold lower in winter than those recorded in summer. It was previously reported that tHg accumulation in crabs from Aveiro lagoon was favored by low salinity (Pereira et al., 2006), consistent with the current data on fish. Mercury is able to form strong inorganic complexes with chloride at saline and oxygenrich waters (Conaway et al., 2003). In line, current data revealed a higher percentage of dissolved MeHg at LAR in winter (when salinity was lower) than in summer. Since MeHg counterparts are highly accumulated in fish comparing to chloride Hg forms (Korbas et al., 2012), water salinity could indirectly influence the accumulated Hg levels. Elevated water temperature can also increase metals accumulation associated with the higher metabolism of ectothermic organisms (Sokolova and Lanning, 2008). Current data revealed a higher accumulation in winter relatively to summer but only at LAR. This suggests a minor role of temperature on Hg accumulation.

Despite the direct contact of fish eye with water, this organ seems to be, in some extent, impervious to the dissolved iHg, being thus physiologically protected due to the mucus membrane that protects the outer layer of the eye that is in direct contact with the water column (Kulczycka, 1965). Mercury data from an unpublished experiment (Pereira et al.) revealed that this element mainly targets eyes through the bloodstream, by which we can infer that blood is probably the main vehicle of iHg to fish eyes. Blood distribution was also previously identified as the main pathway of MeHg to zebrafish eyes (Korbas et al., 2013) and invoked to justified iHg and MeHg accumulation in wild fish (Pereira et al., 2013). Despite the similar pathway of iHg and MeHg transport to fish eyes, the toxicological role of both mercury counterparts remains a matter of debate. Some authors stated that the different forms of Hg share the same toxic entity, being the toxicity of iHg versus MeHg mainly dependent on bioavailability (DeFlora et al., 1994). In opposition, other authors stated that iHg and MeHg have different physicalchemical properties and toxicity profiles (Clarkson, 1997). Nevertheless, both Hg forms can induce a wide range of toxic effects in fish (Crespo-López et al., 2007). Oxidative stress has been described as one of the chief mechanism of mercury toxicity in fish but little is known about its occurrence in eyes related with iHg and MeHg accumulation.

4.2. Oxidative stress profile in eye wall

4.2.1. Spatial variations

The formation of ROS has been identified has a chief mechanism of Hg toxicity (Shanker and Aschner, 2003; Roos et al., 2009). Also, the depletion of GSH and antioxidant enzymes has been referred as a consequence of the pro-oxidative ability of Hg (Stringari et al., 2008; Roos et al., 2009). In accordance, CAT and SOD activities depletion were currently detected in *L. aurata* eye wall from the most contaminated area (LAR) (in winter period). Such depletion was in line with the higher accumulation of iHg and MeHg (and consequently tHg). This inhibitory effect of Hg on critical steps of the antioxidant process would potentially exacerbate the pro-oxidant properties of Hg. It is important to highlight that would be an indirect effect since Hg is not a redox active metal (Ercal et al., 2001). The inhibition of CAT will probably

lead to the enhancement of cellular levels of hydrogen peroxide, while SOD will result in the accumulation of superoxide anion radicals that could not be converted into oxygen. The increment of those oxygen free radicals would promote cellular oxidative stress conditions in eye wall of fish. Indeed, CAT of rabbit eye affords protection to the lens from hydrogen peroxide and it also protects superoxide dismutase of lens from inactivation by hydrogen peroxide. Superoxide dismutase, in turn, protects the lens from the superoxide radical (Bhuyan and Bhuyan, 1978). Additionally, the concomitant inhibition of CAT and SOD in rabbit eyes would lead to the production of the highly reactive oxidant, the hydroxyl radical, which would occur under pathological conditions such as eye cataracts (Bhuyan and Bhuyan, 1978). Accordingly, the inactivation of CAT and SOD may result in an elevation of H₂O₂ and O₂.– levels in human lens, which may be responsible for the oxidative modification of lens proteins observed in cataracts (Fecondo and Augusteyn, 1983). Based on the concurrent inhibition of CAT and SOD in equation of CAT and SOD may result in an elevation of lens proteins observed in cataracts (Fecondo and Augusteyn, 1983). Based on the concurrent inhibition of CAT and SOD in equation suggesting Hg as a potent cataractogenic agent.

CAT activity was not previously reported in fish eye wall. However, current data of winter season are in agreement with recent studies conducted in the same contaminated system with fish brain (Mieiro et al., 2012). Indeed, it was also found a significant decrease of CAT activity in brain of fish from LAR, being associated with higher Hg accumulation. In fact, CAT has being described as a very sensitive parameter concerning ROS formation (Ahmad et al., 2009; Maria et al., 2009) and its decrease was normally associated with a depletion of antioxidant defenses (Bagnyukova et al., 2005a). This is the first report of SOD in fish eyes which prevents the comparison of current data with previous ones. Differently from CAT, no reports are available for SOD in fish brain from Aveiro lagoon.

It is well known that the action of an antioxidant enzyme can be replaced by the activity of other antioxidants (Bagnyukova et al., 2005a). CAT inhibition at LAR in winter could be compensated by an increment of GPx activity since both enzymes catalyse hydrogen peroxide. However, GPx activity did not increase significantly in fish eye wall from LAR (in winter). Such enzymatic compensation was already hypothesized to being occurring in fish brain at Aveiro lagoon due to mercury exposure but similarly it was not confirmed (Mieiro et al., 2012). Despite the key role of GR in glutathione recycling in order to maintain the proper GSH redox status, no significant changes were recorded at LAR in winter. The same spatial pattern was found for GST.

Free radical reactions in biological membranes could form lipid hydroperoxides that decompose double bonds of unsaturated fatty acids, destructing lipid membranes (Van der Oost et al., 2003). This complex process is known as lipid peroxidation (LPO) that can provide

information on the organ threshold limits and being thus an endpoint of toxicity expression. Current data revealed higher LPO in eye wall of fish from LAR (in winter), which is an indication of oxidative stress. The breakdown of the redox-defence system depicted in the inhibition of CAT and SOD in eye wall from LAR could be on the basis of LPO occurrence. This hypothesis is supported by the PCA analysis output that displayed in the upper right quadrant LPO together with iHg and MeHg in opposition to CAT (lower right quadrant). In fact, some authors acknowledge that the pro-oxidant properties of metals, including Hg, are intensified by their inhibitory effects on antioxidant processes (Stohs and Bagchi, 1995), thereby enhancing the risk of LPO. The occurrence of peroxidative damage in eyes of fish captured at LAR in winter reinforces the previous statement that Hg is a cataractogenic agent.

The analysis of response profiles in parallel with iHg and MeHg in eye wall may provide relevant information on the organ-specific threshold limits to express signs of toxicity. In this view, the PCA revealed an association between iHg and MeHg loads and the vulnerability towards the breakdown of the redox-defense system, since iHg and MeHg were negatively related with CAT in eye wall.

In summer, GPx and GR induction signaled a pro-oxidant challenge in eye wall of fish from the most contaminated area, which is in agreement with the higher accumulation both of iHg and MeHg. In fish, the principal peroxidase is a selenium-dependent tetrameric cytosolic enzyme (GPx) that employs GSH as a cofactor. GPx catalyses the metabolism of hydrogen peroxide to water with the concomitant conversion of reduced glutathione (GSH) to its oxidized form - glutathione disulfide (GSSG). The enhanced GR activity in eye wall from LAR pointed out higher glutathione recycling in order to maintain the proper GSH redox status and avoid its depletion. The restoration of GSH pools is responsible for continuously providing GSH as substrate for GPx and GST, and thus indicating high precocity and sensitivity to Hg contamination (Mieiro et al., 2012).

In summer, no LPO occurred despite the accumulation of iHg and MeHg in eye wall. This indicates that the activities enhancements of GPx and GR were sufficient to counterbalanced the excessive ROS production related with Hg accumulation. Besides the protective role of GSH, suggested by GR induction, other protective mechanisms could be acting as previously invoked by Mieiro and co-authors for fish brain. Firstly, the increment of other non-enzymatic antioxidant defenses may have a protective effect against LPO, namely cystein, alpha tocopherol and ascorbic acid. Moreover, the production of metallothioneins (MTs) in eye wall of fish, or allocation from other tissues, could be an important protective mechanism. In fact, the binding of Hg to Mts represents a sequestration process that unables its interaction with cellular key molecules (Navarro et al., 2009). It was previously described that MTs mitigate cell

destruction induced by oxidative stress in the eye by capturing and neutralizing free radicals through cysteine sulfur ligands (Vasák, 2005). Indeed, it was found an over-expression of MTIIa in human lens epithelial cells related with oxidative stress caused by cadmium (Hawse et al., 2006). The eye is also highly protected by lutein that exerts both antioxidant and anti-inflammatory effects (Kim et al., 2012). The carotenoid lutein is preferentially accumulated in the macular region of the human retina where it is known to protect the eyes against light damage, preventing the development of degenerative conditions in the eye including age-related macular degeneration (AMD) (Kim et al., 2012).

4.2.2. Winter-summer changes

The distinct patterns observed in winter and summer for enzymatic antioxidants and lipid peroxidation stimulated the discussion about toxicity of iHg vs. MeHg in fish eye wall. At LAR, fish eye wall presented significantly higher levels of MeHg (and tHg) in winter than summer, while no seasonal changes were recorded for iHg. Such higher levels of MeHg in eye wall inhibited both CAT and SOD, allowing LPO occurrence. This indicates that under enhanced environmental availability of MeHg, this Hg counterpart is highly accumulated in the eye wall and consequently oxidative stress occurs probably due to the depletion of enzymatic antioxidants. Contrastingly, in summer, no cellular damage (measured as LPO) was noticed in eye wall at LAR and only GPx and GR were enhanced. This is in agreement with lower levels of MeHg accumulation. Winter-summer changes were previously found in oxidative stress endpoints in *L. aurata* brain from the Aveiro lagoon (Mieiro et al., 2012). The winter-summer profiles of oxidative stress suggest that the MeHg levels measured in the eye wall of *L. aurata* in winter exceeded the threshold with respect to oxidative defence impairment.

Fish eye wall was able to detect the higher contamination at LAR than SJ. Moreover, environmental health assessment should be performed in distinct temporal periods due to changes on availability of contaminants and organisms' physiology. Eye wall signalized faithfully winter-summer differences of iHg and MeHg in water column and sediment. From the analytical perspective, eye wall displayed relatively high Hg levels (mainly MeHg) and a sufficient amount of mass for analysis. Eyes are interesting due to the possibility of Hg determinations in different compartments (like lens in the eyes) and the quantification of distinct organic counterparts (e.g. MeHg).

5. Conclusions

According to the results, it can be concluded that:

- The oxidative stress responses of *L. aurata* eye wall were able to detect inter-site differences, reinforcing that LAR is a critical area in the Aveiro lagoon. Higher levels of accumulated iHg and MeHg can be on the basis of the pro-oxidant challenge at LAR;
- Winter-summer variations were prevalent in eye wall of *L. aurata*, which exhibited a higher accumulation of MeHg in winter as well as higher vulnerability towards oxidative stress. In fact, peroxidative damage occurred at LAR in winter probably due to MeHg inactivation of antioxidant defenses (CAT and SOD);
- This thesis pointed out the importance of evaluating changes in eye wall at structural and functional levels in order to examine in what extent accumulated Hg could compromise neurosensory processes.

6. References

- Ahmad I, Maria VL, Pacheco M, Santos MA. 2009. Juvenile sea bass (Dicentrarchus labrax
 L.) enzymatic and non-enzymatic antioxidant responses following 17-estradiol exposure. Ecotoxicol. 18 (8), 974–982.
- Almeida PR. 1996. Biologia e Ecologia de Liza ramada (Risso, 1826) e Chelon labrosus (Risso, 1826) (Pisces, Mugilidae) no estuário do Mira (Portugal). Inter-relação com o sistema estuarino. Academic thesis. Faculdade de Ciências da Universidade de Lisboa.
- Arabi M. 2004. Analyses of impact of metal ion contamination on carp (Cyprinus carpio L.) gill cell suspensions. Biol. Tra. Elem. Res. 100(3), 229–45.
- Aschner M, Syversen T, Souza DO, Rocha JBT, Farina M. 2007. Involvement of glutamate and reactive oxygen species in methylmercury neurotoxicity. Braz J Med Biol Res. 40, 285–291.
- Athar M, Iqbal M. 1998. Ferric nitrilotriacetate promotes N-diethylnitros-amine-induced renal tumorigenesis in the rat: implications for the involvement of oxidative stress. Carcinogenesis. 19: 1133-1139.
- Baatrup E, Doving KB, Winberg S. 1990. Differential effects of mercurial compounds on the electroolfactogram (EOG) of salmon (Salmo salar L.). Ecotoxicol Environ. 20(3):269– 76.
- Baatrup E. 1991. Structural and functional effects of heavy metals on the nervous system including sense organs of fish. Comp Biochem Physiol. 100:253–7.
- Bagnyukova TV, Vasylkiv OY, Storey KB, Lushchak VI. 2005a. Catalase inhibition by amino triazole induces oxidative stress in goldfish brain. Brain Res. 1052 (2), 180–186.
- Bird RP, Draper AH. 1984. Comparative studies on different methods of malondyhaldehyde determination. Methods in Enzymology. 90: 105–110.
- Berntssen MHG, Aatland A, Handy RD. 2003. Chronic dietary mercury exposure causes oxidative stress, brain lesions, and altered behaviour in Atlantic salmon (Salmo salar) parr. Aquat. Toxicol. 65:55–72
- Beyer J. 1996. Fish biomarkers in marine pollution monitoring; evaluation and validation in laboratory and field studies. Academic thesis, University of Bergen, Norway.
- Beyer J, Sandvik M, Hylland K, Fjeld E, Egaas E, Aas E, Skaare JU, Goksøyr A. 1996. Contaminant accumulation and biomarker responses in flounder (Platichthysflesus L.) and Atlantic cod (Gadusmorhua L.) exposed by caging to polluted sediments in Sørfjorden, Norway. Aquat. Toxicol. 36, 75/98.

- Beyer WN, Meador JP. 2011. Environmental contaminants in biota: interpreting tissue concentrations. Taylor and Francis, CRC Press, Boca Raton, pp 169–190
- Bone R, Landrum JT, Dixon Z, Chen Y, Llerena CM. 2000. Lutein and zeaxanthin in the eyes, serum and diet of human subjects. Experimental Eye Research. 71(3), 239–45.
- Cambier S, Gonzalez P, Mesmer-Dudons N, Brèthes D, Fujimura M, Bourdineaud JP. 2012. Effects of dietary methylmercury on the zebrafish brain: histological, mitochondrial, and gene transcription analyses. Biometals : An International Journal on the Role of Metal lons in Biology, Biochemistry, and Medicine. 25(1), 165–80.
- Canário J, Antunes P, Lavrado J, Vale C. 2004. Simple method for monomethylmercury determination in estuarine sediments. Trends in Analytical Chemistry, 23, 10–11.
- Carrier G, Bouchard M, Brunet RC, Caza M. 2001. A Toxicokinetic Model for Predicting the Tissue Distribution and Elimination of Organic and Inorganic Mercury Following Exposure to Methyl Mercury in Animals and Humans. II. Application and Validation of the Model in Humans. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol. 2001 Feb 15 ;171(1):50-60.
- Chang JY. 2007. Methylmercury causes glial IL-6 release. Neurosci Lett; 416:217–20
- Charleston JS, Body RL, Bolender RP, Mottet NK, Vahter ME, Burbacher TM. 1996. Changes in the number of astrocytes and microglia in the thalamus of the monkey Macacafascicularis following long-term subclinical methylmercury exposure. Neurotoxicology 17:127–138.
- Clarkson TW. 1997. The toxicology of mercury. Crit. Rev. Clin. Lab. Sci. 34, 369–403.
- Clarkson TW. 2002. The three modern faces of mercury. Environ. Health Persp. 110(1): 11-24.
- Cnubben NHP, Rietjens IMCM, Wortelboer H., van Zanden, J, van Bladeren PJ. 2001. The interplay of glutathione-related processes in antioxidant defense. *Environmental Toxicology and Pharmacology*, *10*(4), 141–152.
- Coelho JP, Pereira ME, Duarte AC, Pardal MA. 2005. Macroalgae response to a mercury contamination gradient in a temperate coastal lagoon (Ria de Aveiro, Portugal). Estuar Coast Shelf Sci 65:492–500
- Coelho JP, Policarpo E, Pardal MA, Millward GE, Pereira ME, Duarte AC. 2007. Mercury contamination in invertebrate biota in a temperate coastal lagoon (Ria de Aveiro, Portugal). Marine Pollution Bulletin. 54(4): 475-480.
- Costley CT, Mossop KF, Dean JR, Garden LM, Marshall J, Carrol J. 2000. Determination of mercury in environmental and biological samples using pyrolysis atomic absorption spectrometry with gold amalgamation. Analytica Chimica Acta 405, 179-183.

- Cribb A, Leeder J, Spielberg S. 1989. Use of a microplate reader in an assay of glutathione reductase using 5,5-dithiobis(2-nitrobenzoic acid). Anal. Biochem, 183, 195–196.
- Davies JL. 1964. A morphogenetic approach to world shorelines. Zeitschrift der Geomorphologie 8, 27–42.
- Davies, K.J. A. (1995) Oxidative stress: the paradox of aerobic life. Biochem. Soc. Symp. 61, 1–31.
- Davis LE, Kornfeld M, Mooney HS, Fiedler KJ, Haaland KY, Orrison WW, Cernichiari E, Clarkson TW. 1994. Methylmercury poisoning: long-term clinical, radiological, toxicological, and pathological studies of an affected family. Ann Neurol 35:680–688
- Dalzell DJB, Macfarlane NAA. 1999. The toxicity of iron to brown trout and effects on the gills: a comparison of two grades of iron sulphate, J. Fish Biol. 55,301–315.
- Dias JM, Lopes JF, Dekeyser I. 2000. Tidal Propagation in Riade Aveiro Lagoon, Portugal . Physics and Chemistry of the Earth. 4, 25, 369-374
- Epp O, Ladenstein R, Wendel A. 1983. The refined structure of the selenoenzyme glutathione peroxidase at 0.2-nm resolution. Eur. J. Biochem. 133 (1): 51–69.
- Ercal N., Gurer-Orhan H., Aykin-Burns N. 2007. Toxic metals and oxidative stress. Part I: mechanisms involved in metal induced oxidative damage. Curr. Topics Med. Chem. 1, 529.
- Erickson KK, Sundstrom JM, Antonetti DA. 2007. Vascular permeability in ocular disease and the role of tight junctions. Angiogenesis. 10:103-17.
- Erie JC, Bitz JA, Good JA, Erie EA, Burritt MF, Cameron JD. Heavy metal concentrations in human eyes. Am J Ophthalmol 2005; 39:888–93.
- Eto K. 2000. Minamata disease. Neuropathology 20:S14–S19
- Evans HL, Garman RH. 1980. Scotopic vision as an indicator of neurotoxicity. In: Merigan WH, Weiss B, editors. Neurotoxicity of the visual system. New York: Raven Press. pp. 135–47.
- Farina M, Avila DS, Rocha JBT, Aschner M. 2013. Metals, oxidative stress and neurodegeneration: a focus on iron, manganese and mercury. Neurochem Int. 62:575– 94.
- Fecondo JV, Augusteyn RC. 1983. Superoxide dismutase, catalase and glutathione peroxidase in the human cataractous lens. Experimental Eye Research, 36(1), 15–23.
- Fernandes C, Fontaínhas-Fernandes A, Peixoto F, Salgado, MA. 2007. Bioaccumulation of heavy metals in Liza saliens from the Esmoriz–Paramos coastal lagoon, Portugal. Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety, 66, 426–431.

- Filho DW, Tribess T, Gaspári C, Cláudio FD, Torres MA, Magalhães ARM. 2001. Seasonal changes in antioxidant defenses of the digestive gland of the brown mussel (Pernaperna). Aquaculture. 203: 149–158.
- Franco R, Sánchez-Olea R, Reyes-Reyes EM, Panayiotidis MI. 2009. Environmental toxicity, oxidative stress and apoptosis: Ménage à Trois. Mutation Research-Genetic Toxicology. 674(1- 2): 3-22.
- George, Timothy S. 2001. Minamata: Pollution and the Struggle for Democracy in Postwar Japan. Harvard University Asia Center. ISBN 0674007859.
- Giri U, Iqbal M, Athar M. 1996. Porphyrine-mediated photosensitization has a weak tumor promoting effect in mouse skin: possible role of in situ generated reactive oxygen species. Carcinogenesis. 17: 2023–2028.
- Guilherme S, Válega M, Pereira ME, Santos M, Pacheco M. 2008. Antioxidant and biotransformation responses in Liza aurata under environmental mercury exposure relationship with mercury accumulation and implications for public health. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 56(5), 845–59.
- Gochfeld, M. 2003. Cases of mercury exposure, bioavailability, and absorption. Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf 56: 174-179.
- Golding GR, Kelly CA, Sparling RS, Loewen PC, Rudd JWM, Barkay T. 2002. Evidence for facilitated uptake of Hg(II) by Vibrio anguillarum and Escherihia coli under anaerobic and aerobic conditions. Limnol. Oceanogr. 47:967–975.
- Goodrich HB, Hill GA, Arrick MS. 1941. The chemical identification of gene controlled pigments in Platypoecilus and Xiphophorus and comparisons with other tropical fish. Genetics, 26:573-586.
- Gornall AC, Bardawill CJ, David MM. 1949. Determination of serum proteins by means of the biuret reaction. Journal of Biological Chemistry 177, 751–766.
- Habig WH, Pabst MJ, Jokoby WB. 1974. Glutathione-S-transferase. The first enzymatic step in mercapturic acid formation. Journal of the Biological Chemistry. 249: 7130–7139.
- Hammerschmidt CR, Sandheinrich MB, Wiener JG, Rada RG. 2002. Effects of dietary methylmercury on reproduction of fathead minnows. Environmental Science and Technology, 36, 877-883.
- Hawryshyn CW, Mackay WC. 1979. Toxicity and tissue uptake of methylmercury administered intraperitoneally to rainbow trout (Salmo gairdneri Richardson). Bulletin of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology, 23, 79-86.

- Hawse JR, Padgaonkar VA, Leverenz VR, Pelliccia SE, Kantorow M, Giblin FJ. 2006. The role of metallothionein IIa in defending lens epithelial cells against cadmium and TBHP induced oxidative stress. Molecular Vision, 12, 342–349.
- Holmes P, James KAF, Levy LS. 2009. Is low-level environmental mercury exposure of concern to human health? Sci. Total Environ. 408 (2), 171–182.
- Huang CF, Hsu CJ, Liu SH, Lin-Shiau SY. 2008. Neurotoxicological mechanism of methylmercury induced by low-dose and long-term exposure in mice: oxidative stress and down-regulated Na/K-ATPase involved. Toxicol Lett 176:188–197
- Hudson R, Gherini S, Fitzgerald W, Porcella D. 1995. Anthropogenic influences on the global mercury cycle: A model based analysis. Water, Air, Soil Pollut. 80, 265-272
- Hutcheson MS, Smith CM, Rose J, Batdorf C, Pancorbo O, West CR, Francis C. 2014. Temporal and spatial trends in freshwater fish tissue mercury concentrations associated with mercury emissions reductions. Environmental Science & Technology, 48(4), 2193–202.
- Karan, V., Vitorović, S., Tutundzić, V., & Poleksić, V. (1998). Functional enzymes activity and gill histology of carp after copper sulfate exposure and recovery. Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety, 40(1-2), 49–55.
- Kaur P, Schulz K, Heggland I, Aschner M, Syversen T. 2006. Glutathione modulation influences methylmercury induced neurotoxicity in primary cell cultures of neurons and astrocytes. Neurotoxicology 27, 492–500.
- Kim JE, Clark RM, Park Y, Lee J, Fernandez ML. 2012. Lutein decreases oxidative stress and inflammation in liver and eyes of guinea pigs fed a hypercholesterolemic diet. Nutrition Research and Practice, 6(2), 113–9.
- Klinck J, Dunbar M, Brown S, Nichols J, Winter A, Hughes C, Playle RC. 2005. Influence of water chemistry and natural organic matter on active and passive uptake of inorganic mercury by gills of rainbow trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss). Aquatic Toxicology (Amsterdam, Netherlands), 72(1-2), 161–75.
- Korbas M, Krone PH, Pickering IJ, George GN. 2010. Dynamic accumulation and redistribution of methylmercury in the lens of developing zebrafish embryos and larvae.J. Biol. Inorg. Chem. 15, 1137–1145.
- Korbas M, Lai B, Vogt S, Gleber SC, Karunakaran C, Pickering IJ, George GN. 2013. Methylmercury targets photoreceptor outer segments. ACS Chemical Biology, 8(10), 2256–63.
- Kulczycka B. 1965. Resorption of Metallic Mercury by the Conjunctiva. Nature, 206(4987), 943.

- Kusmic C, Gualtieri P. 2000. Morphology and spectral sensitivities of retinal and extraretinal photoreceptors in freshwater teleosts. Micron (Oxford, England: 1993), 31(2), 183–200.
- Leong CCW, Syed NI, Lorscheider FL. 2001. Membrane and cellular biophysics and biochemistry retrograde degeneration of neurite membrane structural integrity of nerve growth cones following in vitro exposure to mercury. Neuroreport 12:733–737
- Macdonald J, Galley HF, Webster NR. 2003. Oxidative stress and gene expression in sepsis. Bristish Journal of Anaesthesia. 90(2): 221-232.
- Maria, VL, Ahmad I, Oliveira M, Serafim A, Bebianno MJ, Pacheco M, Santos MA. 2009.
 Wild juvenile Dicentrarchus labrax L. liver antioxidant and damage responses at Aveiro Lagoon, Portugal. Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf.72(7),1861–1870.
- Marr CLH, Robertson K, Reynolds KD. 2014. Methylmercury in biota downstream of Arivaca lake, Arizona, USA. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology, 66(3), 327–40.
- Mason RP, Fitzgerald WF. 1993. The distribution and biogeochemical cycling of mercury in the equatorial Pacific Ocean. Deep-Sea Res. 40: 1897-1924.
- Maximino C, Brito TM, Batista, AWS, Herculano AM, Morato S, Gouveia A. 2010. Measuring anxiety in zebrafish: a critical review. *Behavioural Brain Research*, *214*(2), 157–71.
- Mela M, Grötzner SR, Legeay A, Mesmer-Dudons N, Massabuau JC, Ventura DF, Oliveira Ribeiro CA. 2012. Morphological evidence of neurotoxicity in retina after methylmercury exposure. Neurotoxicology, 33(3), 407–15.
- Mieiro, CL. 2011. Mercury in feral fish: distribution, accumulation and toxicity. Ph.D thesis. University of Aveiro: Portugal.
- Mieiro CL, Ahmad I, Pereira ME, Duarte C, Pacheco M. 2010. Antioxidant system breakdown in brain of feral golden grey mullet (Liza aurata) as an effect of mercury exposure. Ecotoxicology (London, England), 19(6).
- Mieiro CL, Pereira ME, Duarte AC, Pacheco M. 2011. Brain as a critical target of mercury in environmentally exposed fish (Dicentrarchus labrax) - Bioaccumulation and oxidative stress profiles. Aquatic Toxicology, 103. 233–240
- Meister A. 1988. Glutathione metabolism and its selective modification. J. Biol. Chem. 263 (33): 17205–8.
- Mohandas J, Marshall JJ, Duggins GG, Horvath JS, Tiller D. 1984. Differential distribution of glutathione and glutathione related enzymes in rabbit kidney. Possible implications in analgesic neuropathy. Cancer Research. 44: 5086–5091

- Muller FL, Lustgarten MS, Jang Y, Richardson A, Van Remmen H. 2007. Trends in oxidative aging theories. Free Radic. Biol. Med. 43, 477 503
- Navarro A, Quirós L, Casado M, Faria M, Carrasco L, Benejam L, Benito J, Díez S, Raldúa D, Barata C. 2009. Physiological responses to mercury in feral carp populations inhabiting the low Ebro River (NE Spain), a historically contaminated site. Aquat Toxicol. 2009 Jun 28;93 (2-3):150-7.
- Oliveira M, Santos, MA, Pacheco M. 2004. Glutathione protects heavy metal-induced inhibition of hepatic microsomal ethoxyresorufin O-deethylase activity in Dicentrarchus labrax. L. Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety, 58(3), 379–85.
- Oliveira Ribeiro CA, Schatzmann M, Silva de Assis HC, Silva PH, Pelletier E. 2002. Evaluation of tributyltinsubchronic effects in tropical freshwater fish (Astyanax bimaculatus, Linnaeus, 1758). Ecotoxicol Environ; 51:61–167.
- Oyake Y, Tanaka M, Kubo H, Chichibu M. 1966. Neuropathological studies on organic mercury poisoning with special reference to the staining and distribution of mercury granules. Shinkei Kenkyu No Shimpo 10:744–750
- Pacheco M, Santos, MA, Teles M, Oliveira M, Rebelo JE, Pombo L. 2005. Biotransformation and genotoxic biomarkers in mullet species (Liza sp.) from a contaminated coastal lagoon (Ria de Aveiro, Portugal). Environmental Monitoring and Assessment, 107(1-3), 133–53.
- Pereira ME, Lillebø AI, Pato P, Válega M, Coelho JP, Lopes CB, Rodrigues S, Cachada A, Otero M, Pardal MA, Duarte AC. 2009. Mercury pollution in Ria de Aveiro (Portugal): a review of the system assessment. Environmental Monitoring and Assessment. 155(1-4): 39-49.
- Pereira P, Raimundo J, Araújo O, Canário J, Almeida A, Pacheco M. 2014. Fish eyes and brain as primary targets for mercury accumulation - A new insight on environmental risk assessment. The Science of the Total Environment, 494-495, 290–8.
- Peskin AV, Winterbourn CC. 2000. A microtiter plate assay for superoxide dismutase using a water-soluble tetrazolium salt (WST-1). Clinica Chimica Acta 293: 157–166
- Potter TM, MacDonald BA, Ward JE. 1997. Exfoliation of epithelial cells by the scallop Placopecten magellanicus: seasonal variation and the effects of elevated water temperatures. Marine Biology, 127(3), 463–472.
- Quig D. 1998. Cysteine metabolism and metal toxicity. Alter. Med. Rev. 3, 262–270
- Richter CA, Garcia-Reyero N, Martynuik C, Knoebl I, Pope M, Wright-Osment MK, Denslow ND, Tillitt DE. 2010. Expression changes in female zebrafish (Daniorerio) brain in response to acute exposure to methylmercury. Environ ToxicolChem 30:301–308

River S. 1975. Formation of Methyl Mercury by Bacteria, 30(3), 424–432.

- Rojkind M, Domínguez-Rosales JÁ, Nieto N, Greenwel P. 2002. Role of hydrogen peroxide and oxidative stress in healing responses. Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences, 59(11), p. 1872-1891
- Roos DH, Puntel RL, Santos MM, Souza DOG, Farina M, Nogueira CW, Aschner M, Burger ME, Barbosa NBV, Rocha JBT. 2009. Guanosine and synthetic organoselenium compounds modulate methylmercury-induced oxidative stress in rat brain cortical slices: involvement of oxidative stress and glutamatergic system. Toxicol. In Vitro 23 (2), 302–307.
- Sakak C, Baatrup E. 1993. Quantitative and histochemical demonstration of mercury deposits in the inner ear of trout, Salmon trutta, exposed to dietary methylmercury and dissolved mercuric chloride, 25, 55–70.
- Saldana M, Collins CE, Gale R, Backhouse O. 2006. Diet-related mercury poisoning resulting in visual loss. Br J Ophthalmol. 90:1432–4.
- Sandheinrich MB, Weiner JG. 2011. Methylmercury in freshwater fish: recent advances in accessing toxicity of environmentally relevant exposures. Environmental Contaminants in Biota. 169 -190
- Sheehan D, Meade G, Foley VM, Dowd CA. 2001. Structure, function and evolution of glutathione transferases: implications for classification of non-mammalian members of an ancient enzyme superfamily. Biochem. J. 360 (Pt 1): 1–16.
- Spector A. 1995. Oxidative stress-induced cataract: mechanism of action. FASEB J 9:1173–82.
- Stohs SJ, Bagchi D. 1995. Oxidative mechanisms in the toxicity of metals ions. Free Radic Bio Med 2:321–336.
- Stringari J, Nunes AK, Franco JL, Bohrer D, Garcia SC, Dafre AL, Milatovic D, Souza DO, Rocha JB, Aschner M, Farina M. 2008. Prenatal methylmercury exposure hampers glutathione antioxidant system ontogenesis and causes long-lasting oxidative stress in the mouse brain. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 227(1):147–154.
- Sunda WG, Huntsman SA. 1998a. Control of Cd concentrations in a coastal diatom by free ionic Cd, Zn, and Mn in seawater. EnvFe. Sci. Technol. 32: 2961–2968.
- Tanan CL, Ventura DF, de Souza JM, Grotzner SR, Mela M, Gouveia A Jr, et al. 2006. Effects of mercury intoxication on the response of horizontal cells of the retina of trahira fish (Hopliasmalabaricus). Braz J Med Biol Res 39:987–95

- Tchounwou PB, Ayensu WK, Ninashvili N, Sutton, D. 2003. Environmental Exposure to Mercury and its Toxicopathologic Implications for Public Health. Environ. Toxicol. 18(3): 149-175.
- Tezel G. 2006. Oxidative stress in glaucomatous neurodegeneration: mechanisms and consequences. Progress in Retinal and Eye Research, 25(5), 490–513.
- Thomson JM. 1986. Mugilidae. p. 344-349. In J. Daget, J.-P. Gosse and D.F.E. Thys van den Audenaerde (eds.) Check-list of the freshwater fishes of Africa (CLOFFA). ISNB, Brussels, MRAC; Tervuren; and ORSTOM, Paris. Vol. 2.
- UNEP. 2013. Global Mercury Assessment 2013: Sources, Emissions, Releases and Environmental Transport. UNEP Chemicals Branch, Geneva, Switzerland
- U.S.EPA. 2001. Method 1631: Methyl Mercury in Water by Distillation, Aqueous Ethylation, Purge and Trap, and Cold Vapor Atomic Fluorescence Spectrometry. Washington, United States, Environmental Protection Agency.
- U.S.EPA. 2002. Method 1630: Mercury in Water by Oxidation, Purge and Trap, and Cold Vapor Atomic Fluorescence
- Van der Oost, R, Beyer J, Vermeulen NPE. 2003. Fish bioaccumulation and biomarkers in environmental risk assessment: a review. Environmental Toxicology and Pharmacology, 13(2), 57–149.
- Vasák MJ. 2005. Advances in metallothionein structure and functions.Trace Elem. Med. Biol., 2005, 19(1), 13–17.
- Viarengo A, Burlando B, Ceratto N, Panfoli I. 2000. Antioxidant role of metallothioneins: a comparative overview. Cell. Mol. Biol. 46, 407 e 417
- Vinson Ja. 2006. Oxidative stress in cataracts. Pathophysiology : The Official Journal of the International Society for Pathophysiology / ISP, 13(3), 151–62.
- Watras CJ, Back RC, Halvorsen S, Hudson RJM, Morrison KA, Wente SP. 1998. Bioaccumulation of mercury in pelagic freshwater food webs. Sci. Total Environ. 219, 183–208.
- Webber HM, Haines TA. 2003. Mercury effects on predator avoidance behavior of a forage fish, golden shiner (Notemigonus crysoleucas). Environ Toxicol Chem 22:1556–1561.
- WHO. 1991. Inorganic Mercury. World Health Organization, Geneva Environ. Health Crit. 118: 1-168.
- Wiener JG, Spry DJ. 1995. Toxicological significance of mercury in freshwater fish. In: G, Beyer, N. (Eds.), Interpreting Concentrations of Environmental Contaminants in Wildlife Tissues. Lewis Publishers, Chelsea, Michigan.

- Wiener JG, Krabbenhoft DP, Heinz GH, Scheuhammer AM. 2003. Ecotoxicology of mercury, Chapter 16.
- Hoffman DJ, Rattner BA, Burton GA, Cairns. 2003. Handbook of Ecotoxicology, 2nd edition: Boca Raton, Florida, CRC Press, p. 409-463.
- Wolfe MF, Schwartzbach S, Suliaman RA. 1998. Effects of mercury on wildlife: a comprehensive review. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry 17:146–160.
- Warfvinge K, Bruun A. 1996. Mercury accumulation in the squirrel monkey eye after mercury vapor exposure. Toxicology 107:189–200.
- Zhang Y, Adeloju SB. 2012. Speciation of mercury in fish samples by flow injection catalytic cold vapour atomic absorption spectrometry. Analytica Chimica Acta 721, 22 27.
- Zorita I, Ortiz-Zarragoitia M, Apraiz I, Cancio I, Orbea A, Soto M, Marigómez I, Caiaraville PM. 2008. Assessment of biological effects of environmental pollution along the NW Mediterranean Sea using red mullets as sentinel organisms. Environ Pollut 153:157– 68.